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DRAFT MINUTES

These are the Draft Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on Monday, 24 January 2011.  Every attempt has been made to make these minutes as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.  However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as an official account of the actions of the Governing Body occurring at an actual meeting.  If changes are approved, revised minutes will be posted to the website and/or provided with changes as announced at a future meeting. 

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, January 24, 2011 at 7:35 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes




Robert Hitchcock





Lawrence La Ronde

Everett Merrill 

Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry, Council Vice President 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano Jr.
David E. Hollod, Business Administrator
Eric Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

ABSENT: 

Council President:
Frank “Skip” Stabile (excused)

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Council Vice President Singleterry.

Mr. Singleterry requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Vice President Singleterry read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 13, 2010.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on December 14, 2010, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of December 17, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  No comments.  
NEW BUSINESS:

1.
9-11 Committee – M.G.  Mayor Giordano introduced Dr. Hope Blecher-Sass, North Plainfield Schools Supervisor of Language Arts, Social Studies and Media Services and Mary Beth Winsor, 9-11 Committee Chairperson and Social Studies Teacher, also from the North Plainfield Schools.  Dr. Blecher-Sass and Ms. Winsor explained the Committee’s recent history and goal of creating a series of educational events running from September 2010 through June 2012.  Members of the Committee have adopted projects, are doing research and are reporting back.  The evening’s guests showed examples of the handiwork that has been accomplished thus far, including a patriotic hand-crocheted red-white-and-blue project, described as being inspired by September roses.


They welcomed participation of North Plainfielders in many ways, including donations of items, time, manpower, materials and money.  Activities are timed to correspond to the tenth anniversary of the 9-11 attacks in 2001.  Their major project is the North Plainfield Avenue of Flags, with residents encouraged to honor a local veteran, family member, friend, organization or business through the purchase of a flag.  

The Avenue of Flags would extend from Wilson Avenue and continue around to Grove Street.  Planned display dates, weather permitting, would include but not be limited to Constitution Day, Patriots’ Day/September 11, Veterans’ Day and Flag Day.  In support of the Committee’s goals, a special song will be chosen for playing at sporting events and the Schools will also designate a special red, white and blue day.


Mr. Merrill thanked the committee leaders for appearing this evening, and encouraged them to be a part of the Borough’s annual 4th of July Parade. 

Further details of the 9-11 Commemoration Committee are available at their website, http://www.nplainfield.org/911committee. 

Mr. La Ronde suggested that a link to their website be put in place from the Borough’s own website.

2.
North Plainfield Rescue Squad – M.H.F.  Rescue Squad Captain Lawrence D. Lee, Jr. was joined by Financial Manager Thushan Nithiananthan and Internal Operations Coordinator Aisha Nazir for a brief presentation on the status of the Rescue Squad.  A comprehensive operational report on the Squad had been distributed in advance to the Governing Body.

Mrs. Forbes commented on how much their efforts were appreciated, and the Squad replied that they anticipated a visit from the State of New Jersey.  Mr. Hitchcock asked about Squad membership, and the representatives explained that only emergency medical technicians were now being recruited.  Captain Lee explained changes that had been instituted on the Squad.  They were awarded a grant and have applied for grant monies to obtain a new ambulance.  The overall membership of the Squad has become thoroughly trained.  Attention is also being turned to the Squad Building, which suffered from leaks and a deteriorating roof.  The aim is to create an income stream from hall rentals when the building has been sufficiently improved.  Most Rescue Squad volunteers are North Plainfielders.  Messrs. Merrill and Singleterry expressed their appreciation for the Squad’s efforts.  Mr. Singleterry also acknowledged that these are tough times, and that the Squad’s annual donation drive would be more important than ever.
3.
Membership, Architectural Design Review Board – R.E.H.   Mr. Hitchcock discussed configuring Board membership with three regular board members supported by two alternates, giving the Board a working number of five members total.  Mr. Singleterry inquired after attendance at the meetings, which Mr. Hitchcock confirmed as good.  He then recommended that an ordinance be crafted to set the Board’s membership at five as described above.
4.
Taxi/Limo Owner/Operator/Drivers – E.J.M. Police Capt. Ed Ciempola was  present.  Mr. Merrill commented that there needed to be a firmer handle on the entire taxi licensing process with a possible eye on the increase of fees.   Capt. Ciempola confirmed that certain complaints had been heard regarding cabs operating in the Borough.  There had been instances of drivers exhibiting forged licenses as well as some drivers that had applied for their cab licenses then took to the road accepting fares before the Borough had approved them.   Mrs. Forbes confirmed that Mr. Phoenix had distributed details of taxi regulations in place in neighboring communities.  The survey primarily focused on maximum number of cab companies and drivers permitted to operate.  Those towns imposing a ceiling number had generally keyed the limitation to their population as charted by the most recent U.S. Census.

The Captain continued that summonses had been issued, and that, over time, there appeared to be an overall reduction in taxi-related violations.


Mr. Hitchcock, in reference to a maximum number of cabs, asked if it was an issue that the Borough should explore, while Mr. Singleterry confirmed that the taxicab topic would be revisited.  Mr. La Ronde suggested that there be more colloquy between the Police Chief and Council on the topic.  He emphasized that the Council needed a clear picture of for whom the various licensed cab drivers in town were working.

5.
Resolution Supporting State Funding of Pension Systems – D.M.S.  Mr. Singleterry called for a resolution to encourage State funding of the pension systems.   There had been an 18% increase last year, and North Plainfield is now facing an additional 22% pension bill.  The resolution would strongly advocate that the State pay for its share.  Mrs. Forbes warned that the pension system represented a backdoor way to force towns into increasing taxes, while Mr. Singleterry urged that an appropriate resolution be drafted for Council’s consideration.
6.
Final Payment and Closeout – 2009 Capital Roadway Program – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that tonight’s Resolution would close out the 2009 Capital Roadway Program.  He indicated his satisfaction with good value having been obtained from the program.
7.
New Jersey Clean Energy – Direct Install Program – D.E.H.  Somerset County is paying for energy audits of public facilities.  Another $125,000.00 of improvements had been approved with payback coming in under two years’ time.  Mrs. Forbes asked if the Borough would be economically responsible for anything occurring in the process while Mr. Hitchcock asked about expenses involving the Vermeule Mansion.   Mr. Hollod confirmed that the town would see no expenses for the projects.
8.
Proposal of the New Jersey Department of Transportation entering into an appropriate Jurisdictional Agreement for Highway Maintenance and Control of maintaining Snow Removal on the Sidewalks (Route 22) – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that the State has proposed sidewalks be constructed along Route 22 for pedestrian safety as there have been several pedestrian fatalities over the past few years.  The State has requested that the municipalities be responsible for the removal of snow; the Borough may enforce the current ordinance which requires those property owners with the sidewalks to remove the snow.  Mr. Hitchcock questioned if the apartment complex owners would be responsible for clearing the snow on sidewalks in front of the apartment complexes; Mr. Hollod answered in the affirmative. 
9.
Bulk Waste Pickup – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that currently the Borough offers a bulk waste pickup, free of charge, by appointment only, with no limit on the amount of items left for pickup.  Together with DPW, a five week period for pickups is being proposed, possibly in April or May.  Residents would purchase a $50.00 permit and be allowed to place up to five bulk items out for pickup.  In doing this, the program would pay for itself. Mayor Giordano reported that the program currently costs the Borough between $28,000 and $30,000 a year.

Mr. Hitchcock commented that a resident only wishing to dispose of one item shouldn’t have to pay the whole $50.00 fee.  Mr. Hollod, answering Mr. Merrill’s question, stated that the zoning ordinance will apply to those residents that do not remove any items that exceed the five item limit.  Mr. Phoenix interjected that an ordinance remains on the books regarding the sale of stickers through the DPW office which are keyed to item size and weight.  The ordinance in question has been waived for some time. Mrs. Forbes commented that providing this service free of charge is no longer feasible.  All members agreed that the residents opting to utilize the program should be charged per item instead of a flat rate.        
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:


Mrs. Forbes reported that the Interact Club held a blood drive and collected thirteen gallons of blood to help a child who has leukemia.  The Rotary Club presented student of the month awards.
Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. Merrill and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:57 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

01/24/11


